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Pipeline Safety

April 3rd, 2012

The Honorable Raymond H. LaHood
U.S. Department of Transportation
West Building, 9th Floor

1200 New Jersey Ave., SE
Washington, DC 20590

Dear Secretary LaHood:

We the undersigned organizations are writing to urge you to eppose any weakening or
repeal of Section 24 of HL.R. 2845, the “Pipeline Safety, Regulatory Certainty and Job
Creation Act of 2011.” Section 24 assures that future agency pipeline safety rules that
incorporate standards by reference will require that those standards be made publicly
available for free on the Internet.

Sadly, today, large portions of federal law are not available to the public. Instead,

during administrative rulemaking procedures, federal agencies incorporate by reference
“voluntary consensus standards” developed by industry trade groups. In some cases, these
standards are not available to the public without subscribing to them or paying for them,
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either at the time a rule is proposed, or when a proposed ruie is finalized. We applaud the
bipartisan agreement to end this practice with respect to pipeline safety in the Pipeline
Safety, Regulatory Certainty and Job Creation Act of 2011.

When Congress adopted a policy of encouraging the incorporation of voluntary
consensus standards into government regulation in the National Technology Transfer
and Advancement Act (NTTA), it intended to encourage conformity within and across
technologies, to avoid duplication of, or competing technical specifications in government
rules. Contrary to the concerns raised after adoption of the new pipeline safety law by
some standards setting organizations, nothing in the pipeline safety reauthorization act
conflicts with that policy. The pipeline safety law does not prohibit, or even discourage,
the use of standards incorporated by reference. It simply states what most Americans
would believe to be necessary in a democracy where laws and rules are not secrets: i
a standard is incorporated into a binding administrative rule, it must be available to

the public for free. This policy is entirely consistent with the values expressed nearly
simultaneously to the NTTA. in the Electronic Freedom of Information Act, “to foster
democracy by ensuring public access to agency records and information.”

Current practice of one standard-setting organization demonstrates that this practice is
casily implemented. The American Petroleum Institute makes its standards that have been
incorporated into PHMSA regulations available to the public on its website. A non-paying
viewer may not print them, nor download them, but the standards are freely available for
review. This practice fully complies with the requirements of Section 24 of the new Act.
1t also protects whatever interest API has in maintaining its ability to sell subscriptions
and single copies of the standards to those wishing to purchase them. As this illustrates,
the U.S. Department of Transportation’s Pipeline and Hazardous Materials Safety
Administration (PHMSA) can comply with Section 24 of the new law without threatening
whatever financial interests standards-developing organizations have in selling access to
their otherwise voluntary standards.

The Public Shouldn’t Have to Pay to Read What the L aw Requires

When standards are incorporated by reference, the public typically has no access to
these standards unless it pays private standards-sefting organizations for the privilege.
For example, if a member of the public wants to see all of the standards incorporated

by reference into regulations by the U.S. Department of Transportation’s Pipeline and
Hazardous Materials Safety Administration (“PHMSA"™), a citizen would have to pay
private organizations more than $2,000. This makes it difficult, if not impossible, for the
public to knowledgeably comment in a rulemaking proceeding under the Administrative
Procedure Act proposing to adopt private standards, or proposing to changes regulations
that already incorporate them.
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To protect the public’s interest in safety standards and maintain the values of fostering
democracy expressed in the Electronic Freedom of Information Act, Congress should stand
firm and reject any weakening or repeal of Section 24 of H.R. 2845.

Carl Weimer
Executive Director
Pipeline Safety Trust

Susan Casey-Lefkowitz
Director, International Program
Natural Resources Defense Council

Libby Willis
President
Fort Worth League of Neighborhood Associations

Lois Epstein
Engineer and Arctic Program Director
The Wilderness Society

Lena Moffitt
Washington Representative
Sierra Club

Kristen Pope

Campaign Coordinator

Citizen Oversight of the

Trans-Alaska Pipeline System (CO TAPS)

John Amos
President
Skytruth

Bob Shavelson
Inletkeeper
Cook Inletkeeper

Cindy Shogan
Executive Director
Alaska Wilderness League

Lynda K. Farrell
Project Coordinator
Pipeline Safety Coalition

Jane Kleeb
Executive Director
Bold Nebraska

Pamela A. Miller

Arctic Program Director
Northern Alaska
Envirommental Center

cc: Cynthia L. Quarterman, Administrator, Pipeline Safety and Hazardous Materials

Administration (PHMSA)
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